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Intergovernmental Cooperation Authority for Harrisburg 

Minutes of the Governing Board 

Regular Meeting 

January 26, 2022 

Temple University Harrisburg, Strawberry Square, Harrisburg PA 

hbgica.org 

Members in Attendance Ms. Audry Carter 
Mr. Douglas Hill 
Ms. Karla Hodge 
Mr. H. Ralph Vartan 

A Quorum Was Recognized 

Ex-Officio Members in Attendance Mr. Mark Ryan 
Office of the Budget 

 

In Attendance Ms. Anna Marie Sossong 
Independent Counsel  
Mr. Jeffrey Stonehill 
Authority Manager 

 

Meeting Begins   4:00 p.m. 
Welcome by Audry Carter, Chair Ms. Carter explained that we have 

changed the layout of the desks to help 
get the audience closer. She explained 
that Kathy Speaker MacNett would be 
absent, and that Mark Ryan was joining 
via zoom. 
Ms. Carter introduced members of Mayor 
William’s administration, Mr. Hartman 
(Business Administrator), Mr. Gaylord 
(Solicitor’s Office), and Mr. Ekema-Agbaw 
(Solicitor’s Office). 
Ms. Carter reported that since the last 
meeting, Ms. Marita Kelley has been 
appointed by Mayor Williams as the City 
Director of Finance as well as the City’s ex 
officio member of the Intergovernmental 
Cooperation Authority Board. 
Unfortunately, she is out of town, but in 
her stead, she has sent Bryan 
McCutcheon, from the Department of 
Finance, who has single-handedly held 
the finance operations together for two 
years. 
Mr. McCutcheon thanked Ms. Carter. 

 

Approval of the minutes of 
December 15, 2021 
 
 

Ms. Carter asked for a motion to approve 
the minutes. 
A motion to approve by Ms. Hodge. 
A second by Mr. Vartan. 

Approved 4-0 
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The motion passes. 
Report by Audry Carter, Chair Ms. Carter noted that this was the first 

meeting of the Mayor Williams 
administration. 
On behalf of the ICA Board, Ms. Carter 
conveyed a desire to very much work 
with the Mayor and assist the City in 
accomplishing successful initiatives for 
the people of Harrisburg. 
Ms. Carter noted that there are also two 
new members of City Council, Ms. Rawls 
and Mr. Rodriguez. 
Danielle Bowers now serves as President 
of Council and Ausha Green serves as 
Vice-President and Chair of the Budget & 
Finance Committee. 

 

Update on the 2020 City Audit Ms. Carter noted the Mr. Vartan, Mr. Hill, 
Mr. Stonehill, and she attended a 
meeting of the City Audit Committee on 
January 20, 2022, with a presentation 
from the audit firm Boyer and Ritter. 
Mr. Vartan provided the Board with a 
summary of what was learned. 
Mr. Vartan said there is a lot less bad in 
the 2020 audit including a clean audit 
opinion. 
He mentioned issues in the management 
communication letter. 
He reviewed the single audit, which has 
to do with federal funding programs. 
He said that the city has a grasp of what 
needs to be addressed and 
noted that the single audit was given a 
qualified opinion. 
Boyer and Ritter had reviewed the 
findings with the outgoing administration 
as well as the incoming transition team. 
He noted that some identified items have 
been outstanding for years and these 
issues are known to the City and they 
have a plan to address. 
Mr. Hill added that the City has made 
some exceptional progress. 
Ms. Carter added that this is the second 
year that Boyer and Ritter have done the 
audit. 
Mr. Stonehill pointed out issues related 
to the IT Department were included and 
perhaps in the future the IT Department 
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should attend an ICA Board meeting with 
an update. 
Ms. Carter said that the Comprehensive 
Annual Financial Report is an amazing 
resource. 
Mr. Vartan would like the Board to have a 
good open channel of communication as 
the administration addresses the 
reopened 2022 budget and then the 
revised Mayor’s Five-Year Financial Plan. 

Report by Bryan McCutcheon, City 
Finance Department, of the 2021 
End of Year Financial Statistics 

Ms. Carter introduced Mr. McCutcheon. 
Ms. Carter referred to the monthly report 
that Mr. McCutcheon prepares for the 
Pennsylvania Department of Community 
and Economic Development. 
Mr. McCutcheon reviewed the year end 
report that was presented to the Audit 
Committee at their recent meeting. 
He reviewed the 2021 debt payments to 
reduce the Ambac debt and to defease 
the stadium bond debt . 
He reviewed the cash position of the city. 
Mr. Vartan asked about discrepancies 
between the actual cash balance and the 
balance including encumbrances. 
Mr. McCutcheon discussed his work with 
the Controller’s Office as well as clarified 
his numbers are prepared on a cash-
basis. 
Mr. Stonehill mentioned his opinion on 
the use encumbrances and capital project 
reporting. 
Mr. Vartan added his thoughts on 
budgeting tools for capital project 
management. 
Mr. McCutcheon discussed the 
Neighborhood Services Fund.  
He added that beginning in 2022, the city 
will track revenue and expenses 
associated with the trash service in the 
three outside boroughs. 
Mr. Stonehill asked about outstanding 
receivables in the Neighborhood Services 
Fund. 
Ms. Carter asked whether the 
administration is considering reinstating 
penalties. 
Mr. Stonehill mentioned there is ongoing 
litigation. 
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There was a discussion on capital items. 
Mr. McCutcheon noted that there was a 
rebate issued to the City from the 
Lancaster County Solid Waste Authority. 
Ms. Carter asked about the escrow 
repayment. 

Update on the New Administration Ms. Carter discussed the upcoming 2022 
budget reauthorization. 
She mentioned that the ICA Board and 
Mr. Stonehill will attend meetings to 
track the development of the new budget 
which needs to be re-approved by 
February 15th, which is before the next 
meeting of the ICA Board. 
As a result, Ms. Carter asked for a motion 
to permit Mr. Stonehill to collect the 
thoughts and comments associated with 
the updated budget from Board 
Members and to work with the Chair to 
prepare correspondence to the city 
regarding the 2022 budget proposal. 
Moved by Mr. Vartan. 
Second by Mr. Hill. 
Ms. Carter noted that Mr. Hartman is 
always welcome to attend the ICA Board 
meetings and is welcome to appear on 
any agenda. 
Ms. Carter noted that Ms. Kelley will be 
at the next ICA Board meeting. 

Motion to Authorize 
Correspondence to the 
Administration regarding 
the 2022 Budget; 
Approved 4-0 

Authority Manager’s Report Mr. Stonehill presented the bills paid 
report through January 26, 2022. 

 

Public Comment Mr. Stonehill opened the floor. 
Ms. Smith from Rock the Capital asked 
about citizens participating in ICA Board 
meetings over zoom. 
Ms. Sossong responded. 
Mr. Stonehill said he would talk to the 
Board after the meeting. 
Mr. Stonehill mentioned that the City of 
Harrisburg used to broadcast ICA Board 
meetings. 

 

Adjourn meeting at 4:53 p.m. Motion by Mr. Hill. 
Second by Ms. Hodge. 

Approved 4-0 
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Respectfully submitted: 

--------------------------------- 

Jeffrey M. Stonehill, Authority Manager 
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Summary of Bills Paid – Intergovernmental Cooperation Authority for Harrisburg 

Report – January 26, 2022 

 Digital Ocean $10.60 December 1, 2021 
Website software licenses 
 

 Digital Ocean $5.72 December 1, 2021 
Web Host 
 

 Startup Harrisburg $95.00 December 1, 2021 
Virtual Office Monthly Subscription  
 

 NameCheap $15.16 December 12, 2021 
Domain Address 
 

 MESH PA LLC $4,200.00 December 31, 2021 
Authority Manager 
 

 Digital Ocean $10.60 January 1, 2022 
Website software licenses 
 

 Digital Ocean $5.72 January 1, 2022 
Web Host 
 

 Startup Harrisburg $95.00 January 1, 2022 
Virtual Office Monthly Subscription 
 

 Factory 44 $300.00 January 1, 2022 
Software Licenses 
 

 Johnson & Duffie $770.00 January 26, 2022 
Independent General Counsel 
 

 MESH PA LLC $5,250.00 January 26, 2022 
Authority Manager 
 

 PGABR $1,022.15 January 26, 2022 
Insurance Counsel 
 

Starting balance: $166,057.06  

Ending balance: $152,457.94  

 Interest earnings Y-T-D  $0 
 Fees Y-T-D    $0 



 

 

 

To Management and City Council 

City of Harrisburg 

Harrisburg, Pennsylvania 

 

 

This letter includes comments and suggestions with respect to matters that came to our attention in 

connection with our audit of the financial statements of the City of Harrisburg (the City) as of and for the 

year ended December 31, 2020. These items are offered as constructive suggestions to be considered part 

of the ongoing process of modifying and improving the City’s practices and procedures. 

 

Inventorying Capital Assets 

 

There has been no physical inventory taken since 2005. In that year, each department head was provided 

with a list of capital assets for their department.  The listing was to be reviewed for any obsolete or disposed 

assets. Replaced infrastructure assets are not being removed from the capital asset inventory unless the 

department head completes a disposal form.  

 

It was also noted that the Accounting Manager is responsible for entering all capital asset additions in the 

Capital Assets System.  The capital asset additions are based on the Accounting Manager’s review of 

expenses recorded within the capital expenditure account within each fund. There is no review of the 

additions entered into the Capital Asset System by the Accounting Manager. 

 

We strongly recommend that the City inventory its capital assets on an annual basis and update the disposals 

and additions accordingly in order to ensure the accuracy of the capital asset listing and depreciation.  The 

additions and disposals updated in the Capital Asset System by the Accounting Manager should be 

reviewed. Each department should agree with the capital assets reported for their department.  A complete 

capital asset inventory should be compared to the insurance policy to verify proper insurance coverage of 

capital assets.  

 

Management’s Response: The City concurs and will work to develop and implement a more formalized 

approach for a periodic inventory of its capital assets. The City notes for the 2020 audit, the Accounting 

Manager did include the new Staff Accountant in assisting with capital asset additions to the fixed assets 

system as well as related journal entries to the general ledger. 
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Sanitation and Disposal Account Adjustment Process 

 

During our audit, we noted that the City has established processes for account adjustments, including credit, 

debits, write-offs, and the waiving of certain penalties and interest in certain instances.  We noted that much 

of the process is “as understood” City personnel rather than through written standard procedures.  The 

adjustment procedures have thresholds for authorizations required (less than or greater than $200).  

Additionally, any adjustments entered require a note or comment with an explanation for documentation 

purposes, otherwise the system will not accept the input of the adjustment.   Delinquent write-offs would 

be approved by the Law Bureau before being entered into the system.  

 

Management should establish written standard operating procedures for the adjustments of accounts (credit 

or debit), the waiving of penalties and interest, or write-off of accounts.  These procedures should include 

the use of standard forms, the determination of authorizations required for certain actions, and the creation 

of monthly adjustment reports which should be reviewed and approved by the Public Works Director and 

be reviewed by Controller and Treasurer’s offices. 

 

Management’s Response: The City concurs with this recommendation in that it has recently drafted a 

proposed applicable account adjustments policy (including write-offs) which still needs to be formalized 

and reviewed for finalization by proper parties including the Business Administrator, City Treasurer, and 

City Controller.  In relation, report reviews of such occurring adjustments (including write-offs) should 

then be provided on a monthly basis to the Public Works Director, City Treasurer, and City Controller. 

 

Establishing Procedures for Follow up of Delinquent Sanitation and Disposal Accounts 

 

There are no written standard procedures in place for the follow‐up on delinquent sanitation and disposal 

accounts, nor is there a written standard procedure for the determination of accounts that are to be written 

off as uncollectible. The City started a process for evaluating delinquent accounts and write offs during 

2019.  We recommend that procedures be established, written and implemented for follow up of delinquent 

accounts and for the determination of accounts that are to be written off as uncollectible and include the 

reviewed by Controller and Treasurer’s offices as part of the standard operating procedures. 

 

Management’s Response: The City concurs with this recommendation in that it has recently drafted a 

proposed applicable account adjustments policy (including write-offs) which still needs to be formalized 

and reviewed for finalization by proper parties including the Business Administrator, City Treasurer, and 

City Controller.  In relation, report reviews of such occurring adjustments (including write-offs) should 

then be provided on a monthly basis to the Public Works Director, City Treasurer, and City Controller. 

 

 

Mercantile Tax Collections 

 

Harrisburg City Code Chapter 5-715.6 and 5-715.9 identifies the City Treasurer as being responsible for 

the collection of the Business Privilege and Mercantile Tax including all taxes, fines, and penalties imposed.  

This is consistent with PA Third Class City Code Section 11402.1.  Currently mercantile tax is collected 

by the tax and enforcement office rather than the City Treasurer.  Under guidance in the Pennsylvania Tax 

Collector’s Manual, Act 511 taxes, including mercantile, parking, and amusement taxes, local 

municipalities do have available the authorization to provide their own arrangements for collecting such 

levied taxes under this Act, often through municipal licensing agencies.  We recommend the City evaluate 

the process that produces the highest level of internal controls, transparency, and independent oversight. 
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Management Response:   Currently new software is being selected allowing for the centralization of such 

payment processing including an envisioned flow path of such receipts being directly received by Treasury 

for ultimate deposit handling.  New software will allow greater flexibility, increased efficiency, improved 

cash controls and many benefits to both the government and public at large.  The Administration is 

committed to building such a centralized system for the processing and deposit of these receipts and not to 

molding new software to systems currently in place.  
 

Reconciling Shared Services Revenue and Expense; Invoicing Other Post‐Employment Expenses for 

Water and Sewer Retirees; Resolution of Matters under Agreement. 

 

The City incurred certain revenues and expenditures under the Shared Service Agreement and the 

Transition Agreement with Capital Region Water (CRW). We noted the following items: 

• Per the shared services agreement, within 60 days after the end of each term, the parties are required 

to reconcile the actual costs for providing services to CRW to the costs in the budget provided 

pursuant to the shared services schedule. The City and CRW are to then reduce or increase the 

payments for the services based on actual costs. The City and CRW continue to negotiate the actual 

costs related to these shared services for the years ended December 31, 2013 through 2016. No 

additional shared services costs were incurred during the years ended December 31, 2017, 2018, 

2019, and 2020.   

• Per the transition agreement, CRW assumed responsibility for all costs for other postemployment 

benefit costs for Water and Sewer retirees. Costs are to be invoiced by the City to CRW on a 

monthly basis and paid within 30 days of receipt of the invoice. The City invoiced CRW timely for 

other post‐employment costs; however, the invoices did not include all other post‐employment 

costs incurred by the City and did not reflect pension withholding amounts that are used to offset 

these costs. 

 

We recommend that the City review the Shared Services Agreement and Transition Agreement and ensure 

that all items in the agreements are being followed and invoiced appropriately.  The City should further 

endeavor to bring this matter to closure as soon as reasonably possible. 

 

Management’s Response:  The City will continue to separately track such CRW water and sewer retiree 

other post-employment benefit costs and related offsetting revenue received throughout the year, via 

consistent accounting entries to specific accounts utilized for year-end reconciliation purposes. 

 

Fiduciary Funds 

 

During the audit, it was noted that the City’s fiduciary funds are not retained within the general ledger.  

Inclusion of these funds would allow the City to have quick access to the fund’s activity at any given point 

in time.  We suggest these funds be retained within the general ledger. 

 

Management Response:  The City concurs as the Finance Department is currently in the process of planning 

the implementation of such accounting process for the Police Pension Plan and will also give same 

consideration to tax collection activity associated with the Harrisburg School District.  The Accounting 

Manager has in mind the new Staff Accountant to be involved with achieving this recommended utilization 

of the general ledger. 

 

Cash and Investments 

 

During the review of cash accounts during the audit, various items here noted: 

• Although the City reconciles cash and investment accounts monthly, the general ledger does not 

present the cash and investment accounts separately. 
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• The City does not utilize a standard bank reconciliation for each account held by the City. 

 

We suggest the City: 

• Report the cash and investment accounts separately in the general ledger, either throughout the 

year, or by year end, in order to accurately reflect the balances for financial reporting. 

• Utilize a standard bank reconciliation to provide consistency and a clear reconciliation for each 

bank account held by the City. 

 

Management Response:  For the 2020 audit, the Accounting Manager did develop supporting workpapers 

for investment balance reporting within the financial statements but still opted not to record on the books 

such reclassification entries due to the concern of creating cash account reconciliation issues for Treasury.  

Such additional reclassification entries will be further developed as part of the City’s 2021 audit 

preparation. 

 

Other Post-Employment Benefits Allocation Methodology 

 

Annually there is another post-employment benefits liability which must be allocated amongst funds, based 

on the number of employees.  During the audit it was noted that this allocation is occurring by considering 

the overall change in the liability and then allocating a percentage of that change to each fund. This 

allocation method can produce a different ending liability within a fund than what would be calculated if 

the allocation percentage were applied to the overall ending liability. We suggest the City review this 

calculation and consider allocation based on what percentage of the overall liability should be represented 

within each fund.   

 

Management Response:  The City concurs and will work to revisit this OPEB allocation process as part of 

the next audit preparation phase for the 2021 year and will give further consideration to calculating this 

liability as being more reflective of the actual applicable employee ratio rate within the involved funds. 

 

Signature Stamps 

 

During the audit, it was noted that signature stamps utilized during check signing are old and do not always 

create a clear signature when the stamp is applied.  We suggest a new stamps be purchased in any case were 

a clear signature is not consistently created. 

 

Management Response:   The City Treasurer’s office is aware of the sometimes-unclear appearance of the 

Treasurer’s signature stamp on bank provided canceled check images and is currently in the process of 

considering the purchase of new related software and involved system and will opt to wait for the 

implementation of such to occur prior to further upgrading its existing check signing equipment. 

 

Payroll Action Forms 

 

During the audit, it was noted that when an employee is covered under a collective bargaining agreement, 

their annual payroll action form is not always signed for approval by the department head.  Although the 

form is approved by other parties, we suggest the department head review and approve the form, as the 

form includes pay rate and pay allocations, including changes in pay cost allocations. 

 

Management Response:   The Accounting Manager did discuss this audit observation in more detail with 

the Human Resources Director who agrees with extending a review for ensuring signed approval by the 

department head appears on a payroll action form. 
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Obtaining Required Signatures on Manual Checks 

 

The City maintains manual checkbooks for the Central Depository, Fire Escrow, and Payroll accounts. 

These checkbooks are in the custody of the Treasurer’s Office. Currently, the Treasurer is the only signer 

for the Central Depository and Fire Escrow accounts. Per Section 1704(a) of the City Code, the City 

Controller is to countersign all documents authorizing payment of moneys out of the City treasury when 

satisfied of the legality of the payment. We recommend that the City comply with the City Code and add 

the Controller as an authorized signer on the Central Depository and Fire Escrow accounts, and that the 

Controller’s office review, approve, and sign all checks written from these accounts. 

 

Management’s Response: The City has, in the past, collectively discussed this recommendation with both 

the Offices of the City Treasurer and the City Controller.  Both offices are in agreement with dual signature 

control being applicable to the disbursement of appropriated City funds or otherwise approved City funds, 

e.g., grant funds.  The Controller views the second signature as implying a level of pre-audit review has 

occurred allowing for advance knowledge awareness and understanding of the involved transaction.  Such 

awareness or understanding enables or conveys satisfaction of the legality of the payment as also referenced 

in the City Code, and this understanding is not present relative to the disbursements from the Central 

Depository and Fire Escrow accounts including the significant disbursements occurring throughout the year 

of Harrisburg School District taxes which the City collects on behalf of the School District. 

 

Converting Vacation Carryover Balances for Firefighters 

 

According to the City’s vacation policy, at year‐end, Firefighter’s accrued vacation is to be converted to 

holiday pay. During our audit, it was noted that Firefighter’s compensated absences included accrued 

vacation balances at December 31, 2020 that had not been converted to holiday time. We suggest that the 

City follow its policy as it relates to accrued vacation for firefighters. 

 

Management Response:   In 2014, the vacation leave earning rates for new hires changed from 12 to 8 days, 

with the implementation of the amendments to the Collective Bargaining Agreement approved in late 

2013.  However, the leave system calculation program continued to credit the new hires with the prior 

earning rate.  Upon discovering this error, the City was unable to convert the vacation carryover balances 

until IT was able to make adjustments to the program; the involved adjustments have yet to be completed 

but remain on the City’s list of currently ongoing projects with a related focus of migrating the mainframe 

personnel system to a new system.   The conversion will be addressed as part of such migration to a new 

system. 

 

Developing Formal Program and System Change Control Policies and Procedures 

 

The Bureau of Information Technology (IT) performs program development, operating system 

maintenance, and application software maintenance on the City’s IT systems. IT management maintains 

close oversight over the change control process, but more formalized documentation is recommended to 

reduce the risk of unauthorized changes being made to the City’s IT systems. The risk of unauthorized 

changes being made to information technology systems and programs could result in processing errors and 

system down‐time. We recommend that a comprehensive written policy be developed that outlines all the 

procedures and documentation required for changes to the City’s IT systems and programs. The policy 

should follow the system development life cycle methodology to include the following: 

 

• Preparation of written requests. 

• Approval of the request by management. 

• Required documentation standards. 
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Developing Formal Program and System Change Control Policies and Procedures (Continued) 

 

• Testing of the changes, follow‐up of discrepancies, and participation and approval by users. 

• Procedures for integrating the changes into the production environment from a separate test 

environment. 

 

We also recommend that documentation be maintained by the City to support any changes made to 

programs and systems. This documentation should include retention of all documents as noted above and 

should be maintained for each change made. 

 

Management’s Response: The City concurs with the recommendation and will implement a change control 

process.  Due to other priorities, the formal development of a process has been delayed.  During the year, 

the strategy and focus has been to move away from custom developed systems and migrate to industry 

standard commercial off-the-shelf (COTS) systems.  Because of this, system changes have been kept to a 

minimum, and will continue to be kept to a minimum, knowing that the current systems will ultimately be 

retired. 

 

Providing IT Employee Training 

 

There is currently limited training scheduled for IT employees. It is important for IT staff to be trained on 

the hardware and software changes occurring in the City’s computer environment. If the IT staff is not 

trained properly, this could result in vulnerabilities, poor employee performance, and down‐time. We 

recommend that a training schedule be established for all IT staff as the budget permits. 

 

Management’s Response: The City concurs with the recommendation.  The City has evaluated the skills of 

the current staff members and identified several training areas that should be addressed.  Both technical 

skills and soft skills have been identified.  Options for training have been evaluated, including online, 

classroom, and internal knowledge transfer.  A formal training schedule has not yet been developed.   Cross 

training of existing systems and technologies, among current staff members, has been started and will 

continue, so that all City systems can be supported during the absence of a staff member. 

 
Developing a Technology Disaster Recovery Plan – Network Servers 

 

An information technology disaster recovery plan describes the procedures necessary to recover from an 

abnormal disruption in computerized operations. The objectives of disaster recovery are to ensure that the 

City’s information technology personnel are sufficiently prepared and trained in the event of a disaster; to 

minimize the effects upon the City’s other operations; and to establish an alternate means of restoring 

normal information technology operations within a short period of time. The scope of a disaster recovery 

plan should cover the following issues: 

 

• Identification of critical information technology systems relevant to the daily operations of the City 

• An assessment of the vulnerability and security of each critical information technology system 

• Disaster declaration and notification procedures and assignment of responsibilities to personnel 

• Procedures for restoration of critical information technology systems 

• Back‐up and storage procedures for critical information technology systems 

• Any required testing of the plan’s disaster recovery procedures to ensure that the plan will function 

as intended. 

• An inventory of all critical information technology assets 

• A list of employee and vendor contacts 
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Developing a Technology Disaster Recovery Plan – Network Servers (Continued) 

 

There is no written disaster recovery plan for the City’s network servers. In addition, although a written 

disaster recovery plan exists for the City’s mainframe computer systems, the plan has not been tested since 

November 2009. In addition, in January 2012, the City terminated its “Hot Site” contract which provided a 

disaster recovery site along with a set amount of time each year to test the mainframe recovery. Even though 

the contract was terminated, a recovery site is still available to the City, but arrangements would need to be 

made to utilize the site each time an event occurs. 

 

We recommend that the City prepare a written disaster recovery plan that covers the network servers under 

the City’s control and that the plan for both systems be tested periodically. 

 

Management’s Response:  The City is currently backing up all Mainframe systems and data to virtual tapes 

and replicating them to a Data Center in Omaha, Nebraska, for disaster recovery purposes.  The City 

purchased a vacant M&T bank building within City limits during 2021.  We intend to utilize available space 

within the building to house our disaster recovery equipment and ultimately replicate our full open systems 

environment to that equipment, so as to make available a redundant facility which can be utilized in the 

event of a disaster within City Hall.  We anticipate disaster recovery capabilities for the open systems 

environment to be completed in 2022.  

 
Restoring Backups Periodically 

 

IT system backups are not periodically restored. To ensure that files are being properly backed up, we 

recommend that backups be periodically restored. 

 

Management’s Response:    Now that our mainframe virtual tape server solution is complete, we will work 

on being able to restore the backups at the Data Center in Omaha, Nebraska.  We anticipate being able to 

restore that environment in 2022.  Once we have another Data Center facility in place for the open systems 

environment, we will be able to restore those systems and provide redundancy at that location. 

 

Creating a Policy for Use of the Virtual Private Network (VPN) 

 

Some City employees are provided access to the City’s network and City applications on their home 

computers. The City does not require the use of an anti‐malware system on these home computers. This 

increases the risk of a breach of network information. We recommend that the City formalize a policy 

requiring that each employee who accesses City information on a home computer have some form of anti‐
malware installed on the computer being used to access City information. This policy should be signed by 

each employee prior to access being granted to the system. 

 

Management’s Response: The City concurs with this recommendation.  Our internal policies address the 

use of home computers to access the VPN via software available to those eligible employees.  Using this 

software to establish the VPN connection ensures the connection to the City network is secure and encrypts 

the transmission of data across this network.  The policies require the employee to maintain up-to-date anti-

virus and firewall software on their home computer in order to use the VPN software.  The City maintains 

up-to-date anti-virus and firewall software on all City owned desktop computers, laptops, and servers. 
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This letter is intended solely for the information and use of management, City Council, and others within 

the Organization, and is not intended to be, and should not be, used by anyone other than these specified 

parties. We appreciate serving the City of Harrisburg and would be happy to assist you in addressing and 

implementing any of the suggestions in this letter. 

 

 

Camp Hill, Pennsylvania 

December XX, 2021 
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Harrisburg Mayor Wanda Williams’ 
team: A who’s who for the new 
administration 
Updated: Jan. 26, 2022, 6:27 a.m. | Published: Jan. 26, 2022, 5:14 a.m. 

 
Mayor Wanda Williams speaks after taking the oath of office. Wanda Williams is sworn 
into office as the mayor of Harrisburg during ceremonies at the Whitaker Center. January 
3, 2022. Dan Gleiter | dgleiter@pennlive.com 
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By Charles Thompson | cthompson@pennlive.com 

Harrisburg Mayor Wanda Williams has kept a low public profile since her Jan. 3 swearing-
in ceremony. 
The mayor has said that’s because she’s busy leading an all-hands-on-deck effort to 
prepare a final city budget. Under the city charter, any incoming mayor has the right to 
modify the current city budget, which council adopted in December, to align it with their 
own policy and funding priorities. It’s a process that is supposed to be completed by 
February 15. 
“We were left without a budget and that is taking 90 percent of our time up. Trying to get 
the budget numbers together,” Williams told PennLive Friday. “So we don’t really have 
time to really do too much other than that.” 
But one thing that Williams has been doing is building out her management team. 
Subject to council’s expected approval of several department head appointments and salary 
levels next month, Team Williams presents a blend of new faces from different 
neighborhoods around the city, some old friends coming back for new tours of duty, plus a 
fair number of incumbents that the new mayor but longtime City Council member has 
decided to keep in place for continuity’s sake. 
There are also a handful of positions that are vacant for the time being, due to resignations 
in the last year of former Mayor Eric Papenfuse’s second term. But Williams’ team says 
searches are ongoing to get those filled. 
Early reaction to the team that’s taking shape is positive. 
“I think you’re seeing a nice combination of very knowledgeable community leaders and 
very competent administrators, and I think that together, they could be very effective,” said 
City Council member Dave Madsen. 
The inner circle. 
We’ll start with the city’s new business administrator, Dan Hartman. 
Hartman (not the well-known Harrisburg songwriter of the same name) co-chaired 
Williams’ transition team and has now settled into the chief of staff / business 
administrator slot, which is the closest thing to a city manager in Harrisburg’s system of 
government. Marc Woolley held this post most recently in the Papenfuse administration. 
Hartman’s journey to Harrisburg’s City Government Center started with his work as a 
Democratic Party campaign operative for officials like former U.S. Sen. Arlen Specter, 
former U.S. Rep. Tim Holden and Gov. Tom Wolf. After Wolf’s election in 2014, Hartman 
transitioned into public policy work, most recently serving as a manager in the 
Pennsylvania Department of Transportation Bureau of Innovations. 
Supporters say he brings the right blend of political savvy and management experience — 
Hartman also holds a master’s in management from Boston University — to a job that 
requires both. 
Gina Johnson Roberson, special advisor. Roberson is one of Williams’ top aides in the 
Mayor’s office. A longtime community activist in Harrisburg, Roberson had most recently 
worked as community impact director for LeSean McCoy’s “Shades of Greatness” 
foundation. Her brother, Aaron Johnson, is the city’s former public works director. 
At City Hall, Hartman said, Roberson’s focus will be on public outreach, with an early 
focus on getting input from city residents and stakeholders on how to spend the American 
Rescue Plan dollars that have flowed into the city’s treasury. 
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Where Roberson will be focused on external relations, Williams’ special assistant Lisa 
Blackston is responsible for keeping the trains running on time inside the Mayor’s office, 
handling scheduling, intake of new matters, city protocol and the like. Blackston had 
previously worked for former Mayor Linda Thompson. 
Karl Singleton, a member of former Mayor Papenfuse’s team, returns to City Hall as chief 
equity and compliance officer, a role in which he will be working on Williams’ long-held 
goal of making sure that Harrisburg-based contractors and companies and Harrisburg-based 
workers get their share of public contracts. 
Singleton will be focused on making sure city contractors meet diversity requirements in 
their hiring, and making sure that minority-owned businesses in the Harrisburg area are 
best positioned to compete for work. 
Current city solicitor Neil Grover is now expected to stay on for at least the first year or 
two of Williams’ term, and maybe longer. Sources said the mayor and several current 
council members have come to appreciate Grover’s expertise in municipal law, have a good 
working relationship with him and value continuity in what they see as a particularly 
critical function. 
“It’s going to be determined a lot by the conversations that both of them have on how long 
he wants to stay and needs to stay,” Hartman said. 
The department heads. 
Marita Kelley, a longtime employee in the state Department of Community and Economic 
Development who in 2017 was assigned to monitor the execution and implementation of 
the Harrisburg Strong fiscal recovery plan, has come on board with Williams as the city’s 
finance director. In this role, Kelley will be in charge of all budget and accounting matters. 
Earlier in her career — and long before the city’s debt crisis became a thing — Kelley also 
worked for a time as budget director for the city. 
City Treasurer Dan Miller, a member of Williams’ transition team, is particularly pleased 
with Kelley’s hire, citing her familiarity with Harrisburg’s problems, such as an aging IT 
infrastructure that makes it impossible for the city to receive online payment for trash bills 
or other city services. “I think she’s going to do a good job, and I think she cares about 
doing a good job,” Miller said. 
Public Safety: No change is expected in the two departments providing front-line public 
safety, as both Police Commissioner Tom Carter and Fire Chief Brian Enterline are staying 
on in the new administration. 
In one significant change, however, Chardan Huston, who’d been serving Council since 
May 2017, has moved to the Bureau of Police as director of community relations and 
engagement, a role that Carter has come to rely on heavily to build bridges between his 
officers and the residents they serve. 
Nate Spriggs will continue as the city’s public works director, a position for which 
Papenfuse hired him in September. A Harrisburg native, Spriggs previously worked for the 
city years for 22 years, including 19 in public works, before leaving to become public 
works director for Susquehanna Township in 2017. 
Codes Administrator: David Patton retired from this post at the end of 2021 after 26 years 
of service. Anne Montgomery, previously Patton’s top deputy, is Williams’ choice to take 
over there. 
David Baker will continue as director of parks and recreation. 
What’s still open. 
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Director of Community and Economic Development. This post was filled last summer by 
former mayoral candidate and Williams rival Otto Banks, when Banks and Papenfuse 
entered into a marriage of political convenience at the start of Papenfuse’s write-in bid for 
a third term in office. Banks stepped out of the post after Papenfuse’s defeat. 
Hartman said Williams is undertaking a search to fill this position. 
City Engineer: The search is also ongoing for an engineer to replace Wayne Martin, who 
resigned in November 2021 to take a position in the private sector. The engineer’s office is 
tasked with plan review and, in Martin’s case, leading major pedestrian safety and traffic 
improvement initiatives. 
The second branch. 
This is interesting for Harrisburg. After mayor-council relations that have veered from 
warring to contentious for over a decade now, Williams has a chance to rewrite that 
history. 
It’s certainly not a “Williams Team” in the sense of how former Mayor Stephen Reed used 
to try to pack the council with allies. 
But Williams came to office with the open support of most who served with her on the 
council, and while the legislative side of government will always have its own priorities, 
with the city’s finances in a more stable state and the tailwinds of $48 million in federal 
American Rescue Plan funds available to make things happen, we see a chance for a 
honeymoon at the city government center. 
“I feel like the council and the administration - including the heads of the city departments 
- are all ready to work together with the community in creating a Harrisburg that works for 
all of us,” said just-elected council member Jocelyn Rawls. “We might not always see eye-
to-eye on things, but we know how to compromise.” 
On swearing-in day, Madsen said Williams’ transition team meetings this fall and winter 
have been the most collaborative meetings he’d ever been a part of in city government. 
The big questions? What will they do with the political peace and how long will it last? 
 
Harrisburg’s about to find out. 
 




